

February 11, 2010

 A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 11, 2010 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, NY, 14472 at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT: 
Kevin Wright - Chair 




Don Irvine




Don Thorp  




Bruce Peckham

ABSENT:
Liz Sciortino

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones 

OTHERS: 
Edward Walsh, Chair of the Planning Board

Minutes were taken by Lea Walsh.

Mr. Wright called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

RSM DEVELOPMENT AREA VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Steve Mancini of RSM Development, 197 W. Main Street, Victor, NY, appeared before the Board for an area variance at Lot #1 Chapel Hill Estates, 2 Carolina Drive (nearest intersection Pittsford Mendon Center Road), consisting of 6 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 191.04-1-8.21, located in an RA-5 zone, to allow a building height of approximately 38 feet for a proposed single family dwelling, whereas Town Code allows a building height of 35 feet.

Mr. Wright stated that the affidavit of the posting of the sign was in the file, and waived the reading of the public notice because it had been published in the Sentinel.  Mr. Wright asked if everyone had seen the property.  The Board responded that they had.

Mr. Mancini gave the Board pictures of the proposed house and stated that they need a height variance because one of the small peaks on the proposed house will be 38 feet high.  Mr. Mancini stated that the homes in this site are on six or more acres of land and that the home across the street from the proposed house has a roof that is higher than 35 feet.

Mr. Mancini stated that the proposed roof will have an 8/12 pitch and that the house is wide so that bringing the pitch down will give the house a flat look that will not be appropriate for it.

Mr. Wright asked how the house across the street had been able to have a roof higher than 35 feet.  Mr. Mancini responded that in 2007 the rule was that 35 feet was the “average” height allowed for a roof.

Mr. Wright stated that if they kept building these homes it appeared that they would all be over 35 feet.  Mr. Mancini responded that many of them would be.

Mr. Peckham asked how many houses would be in the subdivision.  Mr. Mancini responded that it was a 9-lot subdivision.

Mr. Irvine asked where they measured the grade.  Mr. Mancini stated that the grade is measured from the front of the house.  Mr. Irvine stated that this would mean where the house is set in the ground is critical.  Mr. Mancini stated that the grade had been established on the proposed house and that Tom Voorhees had determined the height.

Mr. Wright asked if this was the third house to be built in the subdivision and Mr. Mancini said that it was.  Mr. Mancini also stated that three of the houses would be built in the woods and would be barely visible.

Mr. Wright asked if there was a third floor in the proposed house.  Mr. Mancini responded that there was not.

Mr. Wright asked if the proposed house had already been contracted for and Mr. Mancini stated that it had.

Mr. Wright asked how many square feet the proposed house would be and Mr. Mancini responded that it would be 7200 feet.

Mr. Wright asked if the members of the Board had any more questions.  The Board had no more questions.

Mr. Wright asked if this benefit could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Mancini said no.

Mr. Wright asked if this would result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Mancini said that it would not as it was in keeping with the other homes in the neighborhood.

Mr. Wright asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Mancini responded no.

Mr. Wright asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Mancini responded no.

Mr. Wright asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Mancini responded yes.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Peckham, to close the RSM Development Area Variance Public Hearing.

ADOPTED
Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye.

JOINT USE VARIANCE PUBLIC HEARING

Harold and Katie Joint, 461 Parrish Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, appeared before the Board for a use variance at said property, consisting of 23.2 acres, bearing Tax Account No. 231.01-1-10, located in an RA-1 zone, to construct a single family dwelling in a Steep Slope EPOD which requires a use variance.

Mr. Wright stated that the affidavit of the posting of the sign was in the file, and waived the reading of the public notice because it had been published in the Sentinel.  Mr. Wright asked if everyone had seen the property.  The Board responded that they had.

Mr. Joint stated that they bought the property in 2003 and totally redid the existing house without enlarging it because they did not plan to stay there.  Mr. Joint said that they planned to build a larger home on the property in the future. Mr. Joint stated that they got plans drawn and surveys done not realizing that the code had changed in the meantime.  Mr. Joint stated that when they appeared before the Planning Board they were told about steep slopes.

Mr. Joint stated that in 2005 they were told they had to have proper drainage and they had to be sure that erosion would not occur.  Mr. Joint stated that other towns do not strictly forbid building on slopes over 15%.  Mr. Joint stated that all down his street there are 13 properties and 10 of them were built on steep slopes.

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Joint to show him on the map where he planned to place the proposed house.

Mr. Joint stated that the back of the house would sit on a crest because they want a walkout basement and thought they could use the slope for that.

Mr. Wright asked if the issue of steep slopes had come up when they built the barn.  Mr. Joint responded that it did not.  Mr. Wright asked when they had built the barn.  Mr. Joint responded that it had been built around October of 2008.

Mr. Peckham asked when the EPOD definition changed.  Mr. Jones responded that it changed in February of 2008.  Mr. Wright asked when they had received their permit to build the barn.  Mr. Joint responded they had received it in the late fall of 2008.

Mr. Wright stated that the Chair of the Planning Board, Mr. Edward Walsh, was in the audience and asked if he could enlighten the Board as to what had occurred to allow the barn to be built.  Mr. Walsh stated that the site plan had not come before the Planning Board.  Mr. Joint said it did not come before them because it was an accessory structure.  Mr. Walsh stated that it was a mystery to the Planning Board as well and that it must have been an oversight.

Mr. Peckham asked if the property had been subdivided yet.  Mr. Joint responded that it had not.

Mr. Wright asked if the question they had to deal with was a use variance or a pre-existing condition.  Mr. Jones responded that it was a use variance.  Mr. Jones read the Use Variance Criteria from the Town Law

A discussion followed about the use variance and why the applicants felt that they should be granted the variance.

Mr. Wright stated that the real problem was the reasonable return and the alleged hardship.  Mr. Irvine stated that he did not think that the problem was self-created because when they bought the property they were allowed to build on it.

A discussion followed concerning other cases that had come before the Board for a use variance.

Mr. Jones stated that the Board needed dollars and cents proof of hardship.

Mr. Wright stated that it might be valuable to find someone who could do a before and after appraisal for the Board.  Mr. Jones stated that a real estate appraiser could do that for them.  Mr. Irvine stated that if the Joints were to come to him with an argument from an attorney that gave him the ability to say yes he would have no problem.

Mr. Jones stated that the  board did not have sufficient information to give the applicants what they wanted, and that they needed more information.  Mr. Jones stated that the Board could adjourn the matter until the Joints were able to bring in the information that was needed.  Mr. Wright stated that he could leave the Public Hearing open until they came back.

Mr. Wright asked if the septic system would go in the low area.  Mr. Joint responded that it would and that the Health Department had already done a perc test there.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to hold the Joint Use Variance Public Hearing open, at the applicant’s request.

ADOPTED
Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye.

KRENZER AREA VARIANCE DETERMINATION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, that the application by Richard Krenzer, for an area variance at 1 Hurlingham Drive, Honeoye Falls, NY, consisting of 3.42 acres, bearing tax account no. 216.1-1-22, located in an RA-5 zone, to allow a setback of approximately 57 feet for a garage addition, whereas Town Code requires an 80 foot setback, be approved based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1.
Mr. Krenzer appeared before the Mendon Zoning Board of Appeals on     

            January 28, 2010. 

2.
Mr. Krenzer stated that he would like to extend his garage and that the proposed 

  
addition’s siding and color would be the same as the house.

3.
Mr. Krenzer stated that he originally want to put the garage behind the house,


however septic system, driveway and curbcut issues made this difficult.   

4.
Mr. Krenzer stated that he would use the garage addition to store his collectable cars.

5.
Mr. Krenzer stated that the proposed addition would have electric, be


dry walled and have ADT smoke protection.

6.         Mr. Krenzer has owned the home since 2005.

7.         No members of the public voiced opposition.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The benefit cannot be achieved by any other means.

2. The granting of this area variance will not create an undesirable change to the neighborhood or to nearby properties.

3. The request is substantial.

4. The granting of this request will not have adverse physical or environmental effects.

5. The difficulty is self-created.

6. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to approve the amended Krenzer Area Variance Determination.

ADOPTED
Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye.

Approve Minutes of January 28, 2010 meeting.

MOTION

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Peckham, to approve the January 28, 2010 minutes as amended.

ADOPTED
Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye.

MOTION

Mr. Irvine moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to change the start time of the Zoning Board of Appeals from 7:30 p.m. to 7:00 pm.

ADOPTED
Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-nay, Mr. Peckham-aye.

Discussion

Mr. Wright asked Mr. Peckham to write the RSM Development Area Variance determination.

Mr. Wright stated that he would not be at the next meeting and asked Mr. Irvine to be the chair that night.

MOTION

Mr. Peckham moved, seconded by Mr. Irvine, to adjourn the meeting at 8:43.

ADOPTED
Mr. Wright-aye, Mr. Irvine-aye, Mr. Thorp-aye, Mr. Peckham-aye.
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